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This Month 

Rev Richard writes the letter from the Rectory; Rev Peter’s Thoughts 

Page; Melinda’s Famous Hymns column covers " When I Needed a 

Neighbour", plus the regular columns and news from around the 

parishes.

                      

 



 



From the Rectory  
Dear Parishioners, 
 
Our two parish Churches, St Mary Magdalene, Wartling, and All Saints, Herstmonceux, 
are always open during daytime hours. At both of these ancient buildings people can fill 
in the visitors book, write down prayer requests and have their own time of reflection and 
prayer. Both churches are also on an ancient pilgrimage route and we sometimes have 
visitors who are walking to Canterbury or Chichester and beyond. Some pilgrims even 
stay the night at Wartling Church. 
 
As well as prayer requests people sometimes write down answers to prayer received, 
giving thanks for our Churches and the help that they provide. One man wrote that he has 
returned to give thanks after his life had been turned around for the better since he visited 
the church and poured his heart out as a broken man. 
 
My favourite story regarding the personal help the sacred space of a Christian church has 
given is that of Douglas Gresham the stepson of the famous author C S Lewes. At the 
age of eleven, his whole world came crashing down around him, when his mother was 
suddenly diagnosed with terminal cancer. Doctors believed her death was imminent. One 
afternoon, Douglas was walking home from a visit to the hospital when he had an 
incredible experience that he would never forget. He had wandered in to the courtyard of 
Holy Trinity Church, Headington Quarry, Oxford. “a child alone, grieving and full of fear 
and self pity in a hostile world.” But as he slipped through the gate into the cemetery, 
Douglas was stunned by an overwhelming sense of God’s presence. 
 
“Every leaf, tree and flower seemed to snap into sharp focus and glow with colour, life 
and power, as if lit from within, and I was no longer alone. He was there. He had been all 
along, but now He made me to know it and know also that He was sharing my grief and 
understanding my fear… I went into the church and, kneeling at the altar rail, did what I 
had never done before. I prayed, not out loud; silently I begged that my mother be 
permitted to live. I prayed with every fibre of my being, mind, soul and body. After a short 
while, only a few seconds perhaps, I knew that my prayer had been granted…I left the 
church no longer alone, and comforted, secure in the knowledge that I had been heard, 
understood, and that my request had been granted. I was no longer afraid, no longer 
grieving. I knew that my mother would live.” His mother Joy did indeed make a miraculous 
recovery – living for three more years. 
 
After that period the cancer returned, and she was once again fighting for her life. Douglas 
felt that two miracles were more than he had a right to ask for or expect. He knew his 
mother was weary of battling the disease. And something had changed in himself. This 
time he prayed only, “Thy will be done.” Not long afterward, cancer claimed Joy’s life. 
Although the answered prayers didn’t last forever. The Church building had been the 
place where significant help was given at the time of great need. 
 
May you too find in lovely parish churches inspiration and refreshment and places where 
you can find help and solace in times of personal need. 
 
God Bless, and may you all experience a very Happy New Year. 
Richard Steven 



A Poem For January         
 
THE GATE OF THE YEAR 
 
First titled 'God Knows' by Minnie Louise Haskins 1875-1957 
(This poem was handed by Princess Elizabeth to her Father when she was 13 years old) 
 
And I said to the man who stood at the gate of the year:  
"Give me a light that I may tread safely into the unknown".  
And he replied:  
"Go out into the darkness and put your hand into the Hand of God.  
That shall be to you better than light and safer than a known way".  
So I went forth, and finding the Hand of God, trod gladly into the night. 
 And He led me towards the hills and the breaking of day in the lone East. 
 
So heart be still:  
What need our little life  
Our human life to know,  
God hath comprehension?  
In all the dizzy strife  
Of things both high and low,  
God hideth His intention. 
 
God knows. His will  
Is best. The stretch of years  
Which wind ahead, so dim 
To our imperfect vision,  
Are clear to God. Our fears  
Are premature; In Him,  
All time hath full provision. 
 
Then rest: until  
God moves to lift the veil  
From our impatient eyes,  
When, as the sweeter features  
Of Life's stern face we hail,  
Fair beyond all surmise  
God's thought around His creatures  
Our mind shall fill. 

Special Services at Wartling in January  
 
On 8th January our annual Plough Sunday Service is at 10am. Asking for Gods Blessing 
on the Farming year ahead. 
 
On the 20th January our Informal Cafe Style Rural Service is at 3.30pm. We have Paul 
Lovett Smith a local farmer speaking about sustainable farming that can feed the world. 
 
You are all always welcome to our services. 



December Services in Herstmonceux and Wartling Parish Churches 

1st January  2nd Sunday of Christmas 
  8am  Wartling Holy Communion (BCP) 

Hebrews 2:10-end. Matthew 2:13-end 
10am  Herstmonceux Family Service 

 

8th January  Epiphany 
  8am  Herstmonceux Holy Communion (CW) 

Ephesians 3:1-12. Matthew 2:1-12 
10am  Wartling Holy Communion (CW) 

Isaiah 60:1-16. Ephesians 3:1-12. Matthew 2:1-12 
          3.30pm  Herstmonceux Evensong 

Psalm 100 Isaiah 60:1-9. John 2:1-11 

 

15th January  2nd Sunday of Epiphany 
  8am  Wartling Holy Communion (BCP) 

1 Corinthians 1:1-9. John 1:29-42 
10am  Herstmonceux Holy Communion (CW) 

Isaiah 49:1-7. 1 Corinthians 1:1-9. John 1:29-42 
          3.30pm  Wartling Rural Service 

 

22nd January  3rd Sunday of Epiphany 
  8am  Herstmonceux Holy Communion (BCP) 

1 Corinthians 1:10-18. Matthew 4:12-23 
10am  Wartling Morning Prayer (CW) 

Psalm 113. Amos 3:1-8. 1 John 1:1-4 
11am  Children’s Activity Morning 

          3.30pm  Herstmonceux Compline 
1 Peter 1:3-12 

 

29th January  Presentation of Christ in the Temple 
  8am  Herstmonceux Holy Communion (BCP) 

Hebrews 2:14-end. Luke 2:22-40 
10am  Wartling Holy Communion (BCP)/ Healing Service 

Hebrews 2:14-end. Luke 2:22-40 
  4pm  Herstmonceux Combined Service 

 

5th February 3rd Sunday before Lent 
  8am  Wartling Holy Communion (BCP) 

1 Corinthians 2:1-12. Matthew 5:13-20 
11am  Herstmonceux Family Service. 

 
 
.  



Thank You           

Thank you to everyone who helped and attended the Wartling and Herstmonceux 
Christmas Fairs, we will put in more details in next month’s parish News. 

 

Rev Peters Thoughts   
 
I was in a Retreat Group recently, and I mentioned the following. It is not my writing, I only 
wish it was. 
 
“In a mother's womb were two babies. One asked the other: ‘Do you believe in life after 
delivery?’ 
 
The other replied, ‘Why, of course. There has to be something after delivery. Maybe we 
are here to prepare ourselves for what we will be later.’ 
 
‘Nonsense’ said the first. ‘There is no life after delivery. What kind of life would that be?’ 
 
The second said, ‘I don't know, but there will be more light than here. Maybe we will walk 
with our legs and eat from our mouths. Maybe we will have other senses that we can't 
understand now.’ 
 
The first replied, ‘That is absurd. Walking is impossible. And eating with our mouths? 
Ridiculous! The umbilical cord supplies nutrition and everything we need. But the 
umbilical cord is so short. Life after delivery is to be logically excluded.’ 
 
The second insisted, ‘Well I think there is something and maybe it's different than it is 
here. Maybe we won't need this physical cord anymore.’ 
 
The first replied, ‘Nonsense. And moreover if there is life, then why has no one has ever 
come back from there? Delivery is the end of life, and in the after-delivery there is nothing 
but darkness and silence and oblivion. It takes us nowhere.’ 
 
‘Well, I don't know,’ said the second, ‘but certainly we will meet Mother and she will take 
care of us.’ 
 
The first replied ‘Mother? You actually believe in Mother? That's laughable. If Mother 
exists then where is She now?’ 
 
The second said, ‘She is all around us. We are surrounded by her. We are of Her. It is in 
Her that we live. Without Her this world would not and could not exist.’ 
 
Said the first: ‘Well I don't see Her, so it is only logical that She doesn't exist.’ 
 
To which the second replied, ‘Sometimes, when you're in silence and you focus and you 
really listen, you can perceive Her presence, and you can hear Her loving voice, calling 
down from above.'” Anon 



 
 



Famous Hymns  
 
When I needed a Neighbour – Sydney Carter (1915 – 2004) 
 
London born, after school at Christ’s Hospital, Horsham, and graduating in history from 
Oxford in 1936, Sydney Carter taught in Surrey until 1940. He was baptised and buried 
as an Anglican, but his spiritual home was with the Quakers: he was a committed 
conscientious objector in World War II, joining the Friends’ Ambulance Unit and serving 
in Egypt, Palestine and Greece – where he was part of a pacifist group including Donald 
Swann. It was said to be in Greece that he first became interested in traditional/folk music. 
 
Subsequently, he increasingly wrote scripts for radio and the stage. In 1952, he started 
writing lyrics for Donald Swann, who needed revue material, and later, words for a 
musical. "I found out that I could do that," he said, "and get paid for it." In 1962, he 
produced an album, Putting out the Dustbin, with Sheila Hancock. He continued to work 
with Donald Swann, writing six songs for the 1964 Donald Swann EP, Songs of Faith and 
Doubt. 
 
Carter particularly appreciated the way the words of folk songs reflected people’s lives 
realistically. They often included political and subversive content, inspiring writing related 
to protest movements and social issues. In this idiom he began to write new Christian 
‘folk songs’, from a personal position balanced between faith and doubt, frequently 
drawing on biblical scenarios. These include The Lord of the Dance (with a tune based 
on the Shaker Allegro, often known as Simple Gifts) and One More Step Along the World 
I Go. 
 
Carter satirised every form of self-righteous faith: to be without doubt was, to him, the 
ultimate in godless pride. He wrote two books in the late 1970s, and in one of them said 
“Bibles, legends, history are signposts: they are pointing to the future, not the past. Do 
not embrace the past or it will turn into an idol." Jesus was central to Carter’s experience. 
Not, in his words, "the official Jesus - but the Jesus who is calling you to liberty, to the 
breaking of all idols including the idol which he himself has become." 
 
The bringing of unity and peace in the world was central to Carter’s faith. He wrote the 
social justice song When I Needed A Neighbour for the launch of Christian Aid Week in 
1965. It’s a little unusual for him - lyrically simple with a straightforward message, as you 
might expect from a campaign song. His songs mostly were more deliberately oblique, 
as he envisaged the true meaning of the song not in the singer’s voice, but in the response 
in the listener’s mind. 
 
Although the song was not intended as a hymn, it’s been used widely by churches, and 
by schools using it in assemblies because it incorporates their ethos without being 
explicitly Christian. Carter himself wrote the tune, sometimes called Neighbour. Perhaps 
we can all bear in mind the action it calls for from us, at the start of this new year. 
 
Melinda Stone 

 



Weather in November and Early December 2022 – Winter Arrives Early  
The rain of early November continued well into the second half of the month and it was 
only in the last day or so that the threat of further wet weather receded for the time being. 
If you wanted good weather it paid to choose the last two Fridays in the month. Both were 
sunny with light winds and the vestiges of autumn warmth. Otherwise, there were spells 
of wet and stormy weather. November proved to be the windiest month since February 
and the wettest of the year by a very long chalk. Here in Cowbeech, I recorded marginally 
over eleven inches of rain which is about a third of a normal year’s rain. In the last three 
months we have received almost 75% of our rain for this year. Such has been the 
transformation in the rainfall situation that we can now expect to receive our normal 
rainfall for the year. 
 
Why should this have been? It has been warm with most of our winds blowing from the 
south or south-west and with barometric pressure lower than normal the conditions have 
been just right for beefy shower clouds to develop over the English Channel and soak the 
coastal counties. Indeed, the barometer fell to its lowest since December 2020 with a 
pressure of 974 millibars recorded at 01:00 on the 17th (28.76 inches in old money). 
 

The average maximum temperature for the month was almost 13℃ about 1.5℃ above 
the thirty-year average. The highest maximum was a little over 17℃ on the 13th and the 
lowest just under 8℃ on the 29th. On the 8th the highest minimum was slightly over 13℃ 
and the lowest a touch under 3℃ on the 22nd so no air frost in the month. 
 
As the month drew to a close, major changes were afoot in the atmosphere as the low 
pressure systems which had produced so much rain were squeezed out by a large and 
strong area of high pressure over Russia. The wind turned into the north-east and the 
warmer temperatures became an increasingly distant memory. It was not until the end of 
the first week in December that really cold temperatures arrived as the high pressure over 
Russia weakened and allowed a deep depression to move south over Scandinavia with 
a resultant rise in pressure over Greenland. A truly icy blast of air originating from the 
Arctic came our way with bitterly cold nights and daytime temperatures not far above 
freezing; a taste of winter weather as it used to be. On the 11th we experienced our first 
significant snowfall since the so-called beast from the east in March 2018 resulting in the 
inevitable transport disruption and interference with normal daily life. As I write this column 
on the 15th the cold will stay with us for two or three days more before relief arrives. 
 
Sixty years ago, the weather was about to deliver one of the worst winters of the 20th 
century. By 17th December high pressure was showing its hand to the north of 
Scandinavia and during the next few days sank south drawing biting easterly winds in 
from Siberia. Christmas Day was dry in this part of the world but bitterly cold. Worse was 
to come for, as the high pressure to the east relented, it allowed a cold front to move 
down the country from the north followed by Arctic winds with high pressure over 
Greenland, a situation not dissimilar to the one in early December this year. The cold front 
stalled over Southern England as a depression formed on it remaining largely stationary 
for three days. The snow piled up but even worse was to follow as a new depression to 
the south-west introduced blizzard conditions on the night of 30th/31st December. Deep 
drifts formed cutting off many rural communities in this area and great hardship was 
experienced by inhabitants and livestock alike. The start of 1963 was not looking good 



and so it proved. 
 
A cold northerly airstream arrived with us on the 8th giving widespread snowfall which 
was particularly heavy close to the coast. There were a few inches inland but nearer a 
foot right on the coast and the adjacent South Downs. The likely explanation was the 
interaction between this very cold air and the slightly warmer waters of the English 
Channel. Suspension of afternoon lessons for the writer were a welcome consequence 
of this unusual local effect. 
 
Meanwhile, in the Western Mediterranean, luxury yachts are sheltering in places like 
Gibraltar waiting to cross the Atlantic for Christmas and New Year in the Caribbean as 
the jet stream has steered depressions way to the south of their normal track and shut off 
the customary north-east trade winds. For many the festive season will be spent in the 
Atlantic this year assuming the elements relent. 
Tim Roberts 

 

Ray and Sheldon club for the young at heart over 60’s  
Are you newly retired? or new to Herstmonceux and surrounding villages? 
 
Looking for new things to do and want to make new friends? 
 
The Ray and Sheldon club is for everyone over 60, we meet twice a month on a Friday 
afternoon in Herstmonceux village hall from 2pm to 4pm. It’s only £4 each visit and it 
includes a cup of tea/coffee, biscuit and a good chat after the activity for the week. 
We have a varied and interesting programme planned for 2023 which include trug making, 
quiz, an outing, Parkinson choir and talks from the fire brigade and Raystede to name but 
a few. 
 
Why not come to a meeting and see for yourself what a friendly group we are! 
January 13th we have a quiz and the 27th a talk from help4hedgehogs. 
 
Contact Liz 833733 or Carol 831985 to find out more. 

Herstmonceux Bowls Club        
On Friday 2nd December, after an enjoyable season successful members of 
Herstmonceux Bowls Club were presented with Cups and Trophies at the Club’s Annual 
Dinner at The Kings Head, Horsebridge. David Payne won Men’s Singles, Penny Nunan 
took Ladies’ Singles and together they became Mixed Pairs champions. Russell 
Calderwood and Colin Southouse (Club Chairman) won Men’s Pairs with Barbara Hooker 
and Penny Nunan carrying off the trophy for Ladies’ Pairs. The Bomar Cup for players 
who have never before won a Club trophy was won by Steve Taylor. Further successes 
were 2 Wood Pairs, Russell Calderwood and Michael Watson; Challenge Cup Russell 
Calderwood and The American Cup going to Team C represented by Bryan Naish. 
 
The outdoor bowls season is now closed until the Spring but if anyone is interested in 
joining a thriving village club please contact Simon Wicks, Club Captain 07800906160 



Rev Peter’s Green Page  
 
Former MI5 Director General Baroness Manning Buller has said that homegrown, UK 
food production is 'integral' to the country's national security. She said this was particularly 
true during the current time of international crisis, with conflicts such as the war in Ukraine 
putting pressure on energy security and global food supply. The Baroness called on the 
government to be "consistent in planning for our food supply as it is a part of the UK’s 
national infrastructure", saying “I believe that food is part of our critical national security, 
including the essential workers that grow it and harvest it, the farmers that produce our 
crops, meat, vegetables, fruit and even wine." 
 
But it’s not just farmers that can contribute, it is allotment and garden farmers as well. A 
project by the University of Sussex found that urban growers in Brighton and Hove were 
able to harvest 1kg of insect-pollinated fruit and vegetables per one Square metre, which 
is within the range of conventional farming. 
 
The yields the urban farmers were able to harvest averaged 70kg over a season and 
were achieved with limited pesticide use, indicating benefits to biodiversity through habitat 
creation and low environmental damage compared to conventional farming practices. The 
researchers calculated that an average of £380 worth of produce per grower was thanks 
to insect pollination. Over the two-year period, the volunteers recorded over 2000 
pollinating insects visiting their crops. Bees were the most common group of pollinating 
visitors accounting for 43% of all flower visits. Flies were also important pollinating 
visitors, accounting for 34% of insect visits. 
 
Project Director Beth Nicholls said: “In a world of increasing urbanisation in both the 
developing and developed worlds, producing food in and around cities has the potential 
to improve both nutritional and health outcomes, alleviate poverty and simultaneously 
provide habitat for wildlife and create sustainable cities.” Urban farming will help with food 
security. It is not necessarily scalable, due to being so labour-intensive. However, it is 
sustainable, productive and less damaging than traditional agriculture, some researchers 
estimate urban produce could provide up to 20% of the world’s food. 
 
Beth further highlighted the potential of UK urban farming: “The UK imports approximately 
£8 billion of fruit and vegetables each year, but our results show that green spaces in 
cities, such as allotments and community gardens, could play an important role in meeting 
that demand.”  
 
Rev Peter 
 
 
 



 

 
 

Registered with the General Osteopathic 
Council and the Institute of Osteopathy, East 
Sussex Osteopaths offer clinic appointments 

in Dallington and Heathfield. 
 

To book, please call 07762 576 492 

www.eastsussex-osteopaths.co.uk 

 

 
Sarahjane Prince Cert Ed, MAR. MSMA 

(NHS registered) 

Sports Massage, Reiki, Hot Stone Massage, 
Aromatherapy, Swedish Massage, Pregnancy 

Massage, Zone Face Lift, Ear Candling, Foot, 

Hand and Face Reflexology, Facial Cupping, 
Fertility and Delivery Reflexology 

Clinics in Dallington and 
Heathfield Tel: 07762 576495 

www.eastsussexmassage.co.uk 

info@eastsussexmassage.co.uk 

Working from the rooms of East Sussex 
Osteopaths 

WILL WRITING SERVICE 

Usual fee per Will £165 plus VAT  

Free Wills Brochure Available on Request  

(Lasting Powers of Attorney £470 + VAT) 

Tel: (01323) 766370 

Barry & Co Solicitors 
Bay Terrace, Pevensey Bay, East Sussex, BN24 6EE 

 

 

ALL ASPECTS OF AERIAL AND 
SATELITE WORK 

TELEPHONE/BROADBAND/WIFI 

FRIENDLY AND RELIABLE LOCAL 
ENGINEER 

25 YEARS EXPERIENCE 
REGISTERED WITH TRADING 
STANDARDS AND CHECKATRADE 

CALL STEVE ON 01323 442557 
or 07968345409 

www.hdi-aerials.co.uk 

http://www.eastsussex-osteopaths.co.uk/
http://www.eastsussexmassage.co.uk/
mailto:info@eastsussexmassage.co.uk
http://www.hdi-aerials.co.uk/
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MICHAEL SALVAGE 

TREE SURGEON 
All Aspects of Tree Surgery and Felling. Also, 

Stump Grinding and Fencing 

Fully qualified with over 40 years experience 
£10 million public liability insurance. 

Tel: 01323 442121 

 

Herstmonceux Allotments 
 

Did you know that the Parish Council have an allotment site tucked away in Stunts 
Green? 

 
It’s a great way of growing your own in these distressed times and you don’t have to 

be a gardening expert to benefit. 
 

There are a lot of experienced tenants on site to advise and guide you. 
 

If you may be interested you should register your interest with the Parish Council 
(restricted to Herstmonceux parishioners) but .. 

 
You could pop along and talk to one of the Herstmonceux Allotment Association 

committee members, who could show you around. Just contact the chair, Malcolm 
Bradshaw, on info@mjbradshaw.com to organise something. 

 
Give it a go. 

 



 
  

PARISH NEWS SUBSCRIPTIONS 
If you would like a copy of the Parish News delivered to your door each month for the discounted rate 

of £5:50 for the year, then please contact Chris Edwards on 01323 833207 or email 
hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com 

 

Would you like your business to 
reach more of the Herstmonceux 

and Wartling community? 

Advertising in the Herstmonceux and 
Wartling Parish News for the year (12 

editions) ranges from £40 to £125 
depending on the size of the advert. 

Contact Sarah Honeysett, via email on 
hwparishnews@outlook.com 

S R WELFARE LTD 
FOR ALL YOUR 

ELECTRICAL NEEDS 
INSURED AND CERTIFIED 

CALL SEAN 

07904330146 
 

   
 
 
 

 

 

 
 

 

SARAH BARTHOLOMEW 

RHS Qualified and fully equipped gardening service. 

For the service and quality you have been looking for. 

Lawns, Hedges, Trees, Shrubs 
The way you want them 

Flower Beds, Pots, Troughs, Baskets 

Weeded, planted and made beautiful again 
ALL this and more. 

01323 847338 home or mobile 07780 681878 
For a prompt reliable and professional service 

Bit of this, Bit of that. 

Property and garden maintenance 
and improvements 
General handy man 

 
Derek Willis 

Email: bitotbitot@aol.com 
07977 196304 or 01323 833304 

mailto:hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com
mailto:hwparishnews@outlook.com
mailto:bitotbitot@aol.com


Pat’s Flowers 
Now working in my workshop, the other side of the 

car park at 2 Amberstone Cottages, BN27 1PG 
 

For all your Wedding and Funeral 
Arrangements, Daily Deliveries, Hand 

Bouquets etc 
 

Call Pat on 01323 848217 
patsflowers1@outlook.com 

TAI CHI & QIGONG 

For current class information 

Please contact 
Tel: 07752 012438 

Email: LynneNwood@aol.com 

ATTWOOD MOTOR SERVICES 
SERVICING . REPAIRS . TYRES 

EXHAUSTS . MOT’S . CAR COLLECTION 

Ring Billy 07801563009 or01323 833893 

ALLCREDIT CARDSACCEPTED 
billinghurst.b@yahoo.com 

CORDLESS LTD FLOWERS GREEN PLANTS 
Church Road, Herstmonceux 

Carpentry and All Building Work 
01323 833256 

www.flowersgreen.co.uk 
 For all your bedding plant requirements. 

www.cordless.co.uk Also herbs, perennials, alpines, patio and basket 
plants, veg plants, hanging baskets and patio pots. 

01323 832942 or 07957 201565 RETAIL & WHOLESALE 

Open 9am to 4pm Mon-Fri & Sat 9am to 
 12.30pm. Sundays - Closed 

Contemporary &Traditional 

PEBBLESTONE 
KITCHENS 

Gavin Holden 
Fully fitted or supply only 

Quality Kitchens at affordable prices 

Telephone: 01424 844522 

25 Cooden Sea Road, Little Common 

 

Oil Appliance Service, & Installation 

Michael Lucioni 
OFTEC Registered Technician 

Oil Boiler Servicing & Repairs, New 

Boilers & Oil Tanks System Upgrades & 

General Plumbing 

Tel. 07817 933015 

 

 

mailto:LynneNwood@aol.com
mailto:billinghurst.b@yahoo.com
http://www.flowersgreen.co.uk/
http://www.cordless.co.uk/


THOMPSON & CO - Builders 
Family run business in Herstmonceux for 45 years 

Extensions Drives Re-pointing 

Re-roofing Alterations Patios 

and all General building 
Tel: 01435 865009 - Mob: 07704723216 - 01323 832304 

e-mail: thompsonco@talktalk.net 

Kate Short Complementary Therapies 

Soothing, Effective Treatments in a Tranquil & Restorative Setting. 

I believe that ‘time out’, relaxation & massage are the gateway to improved health & well-being 

Anyone undergoing times of stress or change or who simply wants to relax, settle their mind, improve 

sleep patterns or boost their immune system, could find benefits in: 

Reflexology, Seated Head-Neck-Shoulder Massage or Reiki Healing 
and you’ll be back on your feet in no time! 

Contact me to find out more or to try a free 10-minute taster session. 

Kate Short, Conquerors, Stunts Green, BN27 4PR 01323 832446 

– kate@inkyspot.plus.com 

 

 
 

 

mailto:thompsonco@talktalk.net
mailto:kate@inkyspot.plus.com


 

WINDMILL HILL 
GARAGE 

B. P. & N. K. RODEMARK 

 
SALES AND SERVICE 

NEW AND USED CARS 

SPECIALIST REPAIRS 

 

TEL: 01323 833311 

 
Bargain Carpets & Floors 

Carpet and Vinyl Flooring supplied and fitted. 
Same choice as any shop but at up to half price. 

 

 
We can move your 

furniture for you 
and take away your old flooring 

 

 
For free home sample viewing and estimates 

Please call Stuart or Lisa on 01424 855882 / 
07734 659834 

www.bargainfloors.co.uk 

 
 

 
 

 

VINEHALL INTERNATIONAL CLASSICAL CONCERT SERIES  
34th SEASON 2022-23 

 
CASTALIAN STRING QUARTET and LEON McCAWLEY (Piano)  

 
Sunday 5th February at 3.00 p.m.  

 
 

Programme 
                             Haydn               String Quartet in D major, Op. 20 No. 4  
                           Dvořák                String Quartet in G major Op. 106 

Schumann               Piano Quintet in E flat major Op. 44 
 

 
“As brilliant as Osborne’s execution is throughout, it is his freshness of 

conception that, for me, is most striking... Rachmaninov fans won’t want to 
miss this; nor will connoisseurs of intelligent, meaningful piano-playing" 

(Gramophone)  
 
 

For full details/free mailing/tickets phone 01580 883092 or write to A.G. 
Whitehead, Vinehall School, Robertsbridge. East Sussex. TN32 5JL.  

 e-mail geoffreywhitehead@vinehallschool.com  
 

 

http://www.bargainfloors.co.uk/
mailto:geoffreywhitehead@vinehallschool.com


 

 

Fencing, Patios & Landscaping, Mowing, 

Hedgecutting, Mole & Wasp control 

Contact Tim Honeysett 
07733 388968 01323 833057 

honeysettgroundcare@yahoo.co.uk 

NPTC qualified Fully insured 

 
PARISH NEWS 

Please send text copy email (together with your name and phone number) to Miss Katherine 

Blake, theparishnews@hotmail.com (c/o Parish News). Deadline is midday on the 15th of the 

month prior to publication. 

N.B. due to new arrangements no copy can be accepted later. 

 
 
 

PARISH NEWS SUBSCRIPTIONS 

If you would like a copy of the Parish News delivered to your door each month for the discounted 
rate of £5:50 for the year, then please contact Chris Edwards on 01323 833207 or email 

hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com 

Orchard View Park 
Victoria Road, Herstmonceux 

 

Tel: 01323 832335 

Park homes for sale 
Holiday caravans for sale 

New park homes for sale coming 
soon 

Calor gas stockist 
 

Open Mon, Tues, Thurs, Fri, Sat 
& Sun 10am – 12pm 

 

 

 

Would you like your business to 
reach more of the Herstmonceux 

and Wartling community? 

Advertising in the Herstmonceux and 
Wartling Parish News for the year (12 

editions) ranges from £40 to £125 
depending on the size of the advert. 

 

Contact Sarah Honeysett, via email on 

hwparishnews@outlook.com 

mailto:honeysettgroundcare@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:theparishnews@hotmail.com
mailto:hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com
mailto:hwparishnews@outlook.com


The Reid Hall - Boreham Street 

 
 

 
 

 
www.reidhallborehamstreet.co.uk 

HERSTMONCEUX VILLAGE HALL 
A purpose built hall in a rural setting 

Available to hire for clubs, meetings, indoor sports and social events 

Ideal for wedding receptions and parties – Excellent Parking 

Large and small halls, lounge, stage. Fully equipped kitchen. 

To discuss your booking or arrange a visit 
email: hxvillagehall@btconnect.com or phone 01323 831854 

Full details and pictures at www.herstmonceuxparish.org.uk 

 
VILLAGE INFORMATION CENTRE 

Providing Information and Support to the Community 

Free countywide information on local events; tourism; travel; 

supporting organisations; benefits, etc. 

Computers, photocopier and laminator available. 
 

Do come and see us. Always a warm welcome. 

OPEN: Mornings, Mon-Fri 10.00am-12.00 noon. 

2& 3 THE OLD FORGE . GARDNER STREET . BN27 4LE 

TELEPHONE: (01323) 833961 

http://www.reidhallborehamstreet.co.uk/
mailto:hxvillagehall@btconnect.com
http://www.herstmonceuxparish.org.uk/


 



 

Herstmonceux Free Church News 

 
Please remember there will not be a Community Breakfast in January .We will be 
back in February – see below. 

Services at Herstmonceux Free Church this month 
On these Sundays, there will be a service at 10.45 at the Free Church in Chapel 
Row: 1st, 8th, 15th, 22nd, 29th January. Everyone is welcome to come along and a 
zoom link will be available for anyone who prefers. 

Sunday 5th February at Herstmonceux Village Hall  

Our next community breakfast at the Village Hall will have a theme of ‘Love is in 
the Air’. Join us any time between 10.00 to 12.00 midday for tea, coffee, 
breakfast and optional crafts and quiz. 

Warm Hubs 
We are pleased to be able to offer a warm hub space every Tuesday afternoon 
1.00pm – 4.00pm at the Free Church. Come and join us for tea, coffee or cup-a- 
soup and a chat along with board games, jigsaw puzzles and adult colouring as 
added entertainment. 
 
This is in addition to our community breakfasts on the first Sunday of each month 
(except January). 
 

For the zoom link or further information please contact Sylvia 07909 644762 

 
 

PARISH NEWS 

Please send text copy email (together with your name and phone number) to Miss 

Katherine Blake, theparishnews@hotmail.com (c/o Parish News). Deadline is midday 

on the 15th of the month prior to publication. 

N.B. due to new arrangements no copy can be accepted later. 

mailto:theparishnews@hotmail.com


RELIGIOUS SOCIETY OF FRIENDS (QUAKERS) 
HERSTMONCEUX LOCAL MEETING 

We meet at 10.45 on the first and third Sunday of every month. Join us for a quiet 
hour of worship and reflection at the Friends’ Meeting House, West End, 
Herstmonceux BN27 4NR or call 01323 844269 for more details. 
www.quaker.org.uk 

 
 

HAILSHAM and POLEGATE CATHOLIC CHURCHES 
Sunday Masses 

Sunday 10:30am at St. Wilfrid’s Hailsham 
Sunday 9:00am, at St. George’s Polegate 

Holy Days 
10:00am at St. George’s, Polegate; 7:00pm at St. Wilfrid’s, Hailsham 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Would you like your business to reach more of the Herstmonceux and Wartling 

community? 

Advertising in the Herstmonceux and Wartling Parish News for the year (12 editions) ranges  
from £40 to £125 depending on the size of the advert. 

Contact Sarah Honeysett, via email on hwparishnews@outlook.com 

PARISH NEWS 

Please send text copy email (together with your name and phone number) to Miss 

Katherine Blake, theparishnews@hotmail.com (c/o Parish News). Deadline is midday on 

the 15th of the month prior to publication. 

N.B. due to new arrangements no copy can be accepted later. 

 
PARISH NEWS SUBSCRIPTIONS 

If you would like a copy of the Parish News delivered to your door each month for the 
discounted rate of £5:50 for the year, then please contact Chris Edwards on 01323 833207 

or email hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com 

http://www.quaker.org.uk/
mailto:hwparishnews@outlook.com
mailto:theparishnews@hotmail.com
mailto:hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com


All SAints’, Herstmonceux 

St. MAry MAgdAlene, WArtling 

www.herstmonceuxandwartlingchurches.com 

 
PRIEST-IN-CHARGE Rev. Richard Steven Tel: 01323 833124 

ASSISTANT PRIEST Rev. Peter Doodes Tel: 01424 892329 

LAY READER Mr. John King, Camelot, Boreham Street 
Tel: 832997 

CHURCHWARDENS 

Herstmonceux Mrs. Pam Kendall Tel: 833079 

Wartling Mr. David Harding  Tel: 832150 

Mr. Paul Hurle  Tel: 832980 

 

PCC SECRETARIES 

  

Herstmonceux Mrs. Melinda Stone Tel: 833976 

Wartling Mrs. Penny Vasey Tel: 833603 

PCC TREASURER for both Herstmonceux and Wartling 
 

Mr. Andrew Phillips Tel: 832619 

ORGANISTS   

Herstmonceux Mrs. Anne Kenward Tel: 441244 

Wartling Mr. David Oakenfold Tel: 724676 

VERGERS   

Herstmonceux Mrs. Pam Kendall Tel: 833079 

Wartling Mr. Paul Hurle Tel: 832980 

FRIENDS OF ALL SAINTS’ 

Treasurer Mr. Tim Roberts Tel: 832400 

GIFT AID SECRETARY for Herstmonceux and Wartling 

Mr. Andrew Phillips Tel: 832619 

http://www.herstmonceuxandwartlingchurches.com/


 
 

 
Plumbing & Heating Engineer 

Dad and Daughter Team 

Bathrooms • Kitchens • Under Floor Heating 
Full Central Heating Design and Installation 

Project Management Offered • Design Service Available 

No Charge, No Obligation Advice and Quotation 

At Taylor Plumbing and Heating we offer a multi trade solution to suit your requirements. Skilled in design and 
installation including plastering, timber work, tiling and electrical, with vast experience in all aspects of plumbing work  

and related trades. Personal, Professional and Quality Service 

All Work Guaranteed • Qualified and Certified • Gas Safe Registered 
Fully Insured • References Available on Request 

ROBERT TAYLOR 
• Tel: 01323 833322 • Mobile: 07899 721150 • Mobile: 07899 724388 

Byways, Boreham Street, BN27 4SE 
Email: rntaylorplumbing@gmail.com 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

PARISH NEWS SUBSCRIPTIONS 
If you would like a copy of the Parish News 
delivered to your door each month for the 

discounted rate of £5:50 for the year, then 
please contact Chris Edwards on 01323 
833207 or email 

hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com 

mailto:rntaylorplumbing@gmail.com
mailto:hwparishnews_subscriptions@hotmail.com
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